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This is the 125th Anniversary Seal, updated by 

designer John Alves in 2014.  

Below is the original emblem, selected in a competition 

in 1961. It was designed by Janet Kline, and recently 

discovered in the archives. The version used in our 

publications had been 

distorted by over-

copying. 

 

A word about the Musical Club logo  
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WELCOME to the Musical Club’s 125th Anniversary, a 

year-long salute to the Club’s history.  

This Souvenir Program the Musical Club’s 125th Anniversary comes to you as an invitation to 

share in this milestone. Included is advanced information about the full series of Concerts, 

Musical Explorations, Member Programs, and additional events scheduled for the year, to-

gether with interesting information discovered in the Musical Club’s archives at the Connecti-

cut Historical Society.     

As an added feature, Connecticut Explored magazine has given us permission to reproduce the 

article on Musical Club from its Fall 2015 issue, written by Jennifer LaRue Huget. This book-

let is being mailed to you courtesy of the publisher of that magazine. Please see the inside 

back cover for an invitation to subscribe to that publication. 

Inside: 

 Concerts 

 Musical Explorations, Other Events 

 Member Programs for September 13, 2015 to April 28, 2016 

 Report by Viola Vanderbeek: A captivating look back into the Early Years of the Club, 

originally presented in 1961 for the club’s 70th Anniversary.  Viola joined the club in 

1893, soon after its founding, and was a member for over 70 years.  For her hundredth 

birthday she was given a heart-shaped gold pin inscribed “To Viola With Love Htfd Mu-

sical Club   4-11-70".  Ever since, this pin has been conferred on each President in turn, 

a tangible connection to the past and to the future. 

 Connecticut Explored magazine article (Fall 2015 issue) 

 Past Presidents page. 

Mark your calendars with this year’s exciting events and plan 

to join us often. We look forward to welcoming you! 

 
 

Steering Committee, 125th Anniversary: Claudia Gwardyak, 

Anne  and Walter Mayo 

Committee Members: Virginia Allen, Robert Connell, Joan Fine, Laura Mazza-Dixon, David 

Schonfeld, Margaret Walker 

 
This publication has been printed as a supplement to the Musical Club Yearbook for 2015-2016. It was edited 

and assembled by Anne Mayo with the help of many Musical Club members. 
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125th Anniversary Season Concerts 
Sunday, September 13, 2015, 3:00 p.m. at Millard Auditorium, University 

of Hartford 

Our first event of the season, co-sponsored with Hartt School, is a concert 

in memory of Anne Koscielny, pianist and former Hartt faculty member, 

who passed away in February of 2015. Ms. Koscielny performed for Musi-

cal Club in 1990 to open its 100th Anniversary season and also presented 

a Musical Exploration lecture/recital on Beethoven in April 2006 during the 

Club’s 115th season. Internationally renowned pianists Mia Chung and 

Robert Henry, both former students of Ms. Koscielny, will perform. Co-

sponsored with The Hartt School. Admission is free.   

   

Wednesday, October 28, 2015, 10:00 a.m. at Conard High School, West Hartford 

Musical Club, in cooperation with the West Hartford Schools 

Arts Department, presents a concert by the NEW ENGLAND 

JAZZ ENSEMBLE, a sixteen-piece big band directed by Wal-

ter Gwardyak. The concert at Conard High School will include 

the premiere of Gwardyak’s jazz version of Prokofiev’s Peter 

and the Wolf, narrated by jazz singer Giacomo Gates. The 

band will also perform other jazz tunes inspired by the Proko-

fiev melodies. The NEJE has received accolades for their 

earlier interpretation and presentation of the Duke Ellington 

Jazz Nutcracker, and other recordings of original jazz ar-

rangements and compositions. After the concert you are invited to stay for perfor-

mances by Hall and Conard Concert Jazz Bands, and also by a high school jazz band 

from Schorndorf, Germany, visiting town on an exchange program. As a special ser-

vice to the community, all programs are free and open to the public. 

 

Thursday, April 14, 2016,10:00 a.m., St. John’s Church, West 

Hartford 

Musical Club has invited Mariangela Vacatello, internationally 

renowned pianist, and her husband, noted organist Adriano  

Falcioni, to return to Musical Club this year to celebrate our an-

niversary with us. Their dual recital program will include duets 

for piano and organ, along with solo pieces. Mariangela soloed 

with the Hartford Symphony, and gave a thrilling performance for 

Musical Club in 2011; Adriano presented a brilliant organ recital 

in 2012. Don’t miss their sensational dual performance! 

 

www.sipesphoto.com 

http://www.sipesphoto.com
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Musical Exploration 
Thursday, November 12, 2015, 10:00 a.m., Westminster Presbyterian Church 

Musical Club of Hartford: A Retrospective 

We will see two videos made in 1984 upon the publication of Priscilla Rose’s Pursuit 

of Music, her history of the club’s first 90 years. The 1/2 hour videos, first shown on 

West Hartford Public TV, include a panel led by Sylvia Goldstein discussing the 

club’s history with several members; and then a half hour recital by club members. A 

number of the original participants will be on hand to take your questions. 

 

Thursday, February 18, 2016, 10:00 a.m., Westminster Presbyterian Church 

Presentation on Charter Oak Cultural Center’s Outreach to  

Inner-City Children:  El Sistema in Hartford 

El Sistema is a music teaching method that has been developed in South America to 

reach out to children living below the poverty level, leading them to success in music 

that spills over into their own lives and that of their communities. Music teachers na-

tionwide, including some in Connecticut, are drawing inspiration from this exciting 

music teaching method to reach local music students. We will see a film about El 

Sistema’s founder, Jose Antonio Abreu, and its dynamic conductor Gustavo 

Dudamel, who has led the Simon Bolivar Youth Orchestra in performances on world 

tours.   Susan Mazer, director of the program at Charter Oak Cultural Center, will 

discuss the program in Hartford and ways members of the Musical Club can be-

come involved. 

Fortieth High School Competition Winners Recital 
Sunday, January 24, 2016, 2:00 p.m., Westminster Presbyterian Church 

Join us to applaud the winners of the January 2016 High School Scholarship Com-

petition in Piano, Strings, Voice and Winds. The Winners Concert is a highlight of 

the season. Bring your friends — admission is free! 
 

Evelyn Bonar Storrs Scholars Recital 
Thursday, March 17, 2016, 10:00 a.m., Westminster Presbyterian Church 

Evelyn Bonar Storrs established a fund through Musical Club to support “talented 

and advanced students of piano.” Applicants for these scholarships come from area 

colleges and are chosen on the basis of audition tapes and teacher recommenda-

tions. Each year a number of these wonderful musicians present a Piano Recital 

that is free and open to the public. Come and hear the stars of tomorrow! 
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Special Theme This Season for Musical Club Member Performances:   

“Autographs”  
A search of the Musical Club Archives at the Connecticut Historical Society this sum-

mer yielded a number of programs autographed by the famous musicians who have 

performed for the Club. Some of these programs will be the inspiration for the per-

formers in this year's “Music by Members” programs. For your anticipation, we include 

here some images and information from those original concerts. We will find out how 

each Committee has chosen to interpret its complementary program when performers’ 

program details are  listed in the Bulletins. Stay tuned! 

 

September 24, 2015, 9:45 a.m., Members Opening Program fol-

lowed by Open House Reception. Admission is free to this 

event. Westminster Presbyterian Church 

The program attached to the opening Member Concert comes 

from Musical Club’s 10th anniversary in 1901. That year Frances 

Johnson, President of Musical Club, entered into correspond-

ence with Maurice Grau of the Metropolitan Opera House to ar-

range for this recital by Madame Schumann-Heink. The celebrat-

ed contralto, accompanied by Mr. Louis V. Saar, performed mu-

sic of Handel, Mendelssohn, Schubert, Schumann, Wagner and 

Liszt. 

Chair: Virginia Allen; Michelle Duffy, David Garrido-Cid, Alice Matteson 

 

October 1, 2015, 10:00 a.m. Westminster Presbyterian 

Church 

This concert is a salute to Marian Anderson, who per-

formed in Hartford under the auspices of the Bushnell Me-

morial and the Musical Club on Thursday May 6, 1937. 

Her program included music of Handel, Schubert, Verdi, 

Sibelius, and a selection of Negro Spirituals. There is a 

note in the original program thanking the Travelers Choral 

Club for relinquishing its option on the use of the hall that 

date. Two years later, Marian Anderson catapulted to fame 

and sang in Washington D.C. before a throng of 75,000 

people. 

Chair: Patrice Fitzgerald; Walter Gwardyak, Richard Leslie, Linda MacGougan,        

Mo Tian 

Ernestine Schumann-Heink (1861-1937) 

Marian Anderson 
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Thursday, October 15, 2015, 10:00 a.m., Westminster Presbyterian Church 

The original program took place in 1910, and featured Mr. and 

Mrs. Arnold Dolmetsch playing music from the 16th to the 18th 

centuries on the incredible Dolmetsch collection of early instru-

ments: viols, lute, viola d’amore, viola da gamba and harpsi-

chord. They were joined by soprano Emma Noyes. The program 

included music by Morley, Caccini, Couperin, Rameau, Marcello, 

Scarlatti and Bach.  

Chair: Laura Mazza-Dixon; Anne Mayo, Karen Robinson, Harriet 

Wetstone 

 

Thursday, November 5, 2015, 10:00 a.m., Westminster Presbyterian Church 

This program honors Pablo Casals, who performed for Musical Club in chamber 

groups or as part of the Flonzaley Quartet on a number of occa-

sions. The “Autograph” program took place on 

Tuesday evening, March 14, 1916, at Foot Guard 

Hall in Hartford, and featured Danish soprano Mme 

Povla Frijsch (right), Mr. Casals, cellist, and Mr. 

Jean Verd, pianist. Mme Frijsch, a noted interpreter 

of art songs in the early 20th century, sang pieces 

by Saint-Saens, Schubert, Gounod and Chausson. 

Mr. Casals’ cello pieces included music of Handel, Boccherini 

and Bach. 

Chair: Lisa Kugelman; Fran Bard, Benita Rose, Mia Kang, David 

Schonfeld 

 

Thursday, December 10, 2015, 10:00 a.m., Westminster Presbyterian Church 

December’s program is a salute to the long history of church music in 

Hartford. On January 18, 1934, at Center Church in Hartford, Musical 

Club produced “An Evening of Church Music,” featuring organists Jo-

sephine Kendrick and Esther Nelson Ellison, with soloists Eleanor 

Willard, soprano, Watson Woodford, tenor and Robert Gordon, bari-

tone. The Choir came from South Methodist Episcopal Church of 

Manchester, CT, George Huntington Byles, Organist-Choirmaster. 

They performed music of Franck, Vaughan Williams and Mrs. H.H.A. 

Beach 

Chair: Sandra Ann Craig; Bridget Gilchrist, Diane Day, Rita Hender-

son and the Vocal Ensemble 

 

Arnold and Mabel Dolmetsch in 1909, playing a 

Testore Viola d’Amore and a Taskin harpsichord.  
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“Autographs,” continued  

Thursday, January 14, 2016, 10:00 a.m. at Westminster Presbyterian Church 

In 1975, on October 30, Musical Club members presented “A Salute to Heritage of the 

United States.” Music of Copland, Barber, Dinerstein, Ives, John Duke, and MacDow-

ell was performed, with a narration by Priscilla Rose. Our 2016 salute will celebrate 

our musical heritage. 

Chair: Sharon Girard; Lillie Gardner, David Kennedy, Walter Mayo, Margaret Walker 

 

Thursday, January 28, 2016, 10:00 a.m., Westmin-

ster Presbyterian Church 

The original 1950 program was autographed by  

Francis Poulenc, composer-pianist, and Pierre Ber-

nac, baritone, when they performed in the 60th an-

niversary season of the Musical Club. In addition to 

a number of solo piano compositions by M. Pou-

lenc, the duo presented songs of Campian, Dow-

land, Gounod, Schubert, Fauré, Debussy, Ravel 

and others, and concluded with Chansons Vil-

lageoises by Poulenc. 

Chair: Susanne Shrader; Tony Gibbs, Betty Knorr, 

Ami Montstream, Joan Niiler, Lean-Cheng Tan 

 

Thursday, March 3, 2016, 10:00 a.m., Westminster Presby-

terian Church 

Musical Club’s 75th Anniversary Celebration, took place April 

21, 1966, with a concert and dinner at the Hartford Club. Ka-

ren Wolfe Shaw, pianist (at right), played music of Haydn, 

Scriabin, Stravinsky and Chopin, followed by the Beethoven 

Trio in E-flat Major performed by Isaac Hurwitz, violin, Jane 

Hurwitz Rabin, ‘cello, and Ruth Hurwitz, piano. 

Chair: Stacy Cahoon; Laura Cook, Bridget deMoura Castro, 

Susan DeWolf, Maryjane Peluso 
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Sunday, March 20, 2016, 3:00 p.m., Piano Ensemble Pro-

gram, Millard Auditorium, University of Hartford 

A program autographed by Josef and Rosina Lhevinne, star 

duo-pianists of the early 20th century, led us to this duo-piano 

event, which celebrated Musical Club’s 50th Anniversary. It 

was held in the Bushnell Memorial on January 21, 1941, a 

few months before the United States entered WWII in De-

cember of that year. The Lhevinnes played music of Bach, 

Mozart, Debussy, and Rachmaninoff, and Mr. Lhevinne performed Chopin’s Twelve 

Etudes, Op. 25. They finished with a sparkling version of The Blue Danube arranged 

for two pianos by A. Chasins. 

Chair: Diane Day 

 

Thursday, April 7, 2016, 10:00 a.m., Westminster Presbyterian Church 

Viola Vanderbeek, one of the Musical Club’s earliest members, wrote an 

account of early years in Musical Club that we have reprinted in this Sou-

venir Program.  Upon her death, in 1974, the Musical Club sponsored 

the Vanderbeek Memorial Concert, which featured Syoko 

Aki, violinist, and Ward Davenny, pianist, in a recital of mu-

sic by Bach, Stravinsky and Beethoven, with a program 

printed in imitation of late-19th-century style.  

In honor of the 125th Anniversary Celebration, the Musical Club has in-

vited member-composer Elizabeth Austin to write a commemorative 

piece, to have its premiere on this occasion. 

Chair: Elizabeth Austin; Mattie Banzhaf, Deborah Robin, Miriam Kennedy 

 

Thursday, April 28, 2016, 10:00 a.m., Westminster Presbyterian Church 

Edward A. MacDowell, who was the first guest recitalist presented in 

concert by the Musical Club of Hartford, appeared on Friday March 11, 

1898, at Unity Hall on Pratt Street. (Unity Hall, the locale for many early 

Musical Club programs, is depicted in an engraving on the cover of this 

program.) MacDowell’s performance included music by Mozart, Ra-

meau, Schubert, and Grieg and two sets of his own piano compositions. 

Fittingly we have here linked the first concert to the last program in our 

125
th
 year. 

Chair: Carolyn Woodard; Judy Handler, Mark Levesque, Annette Shapiro 
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 Report by 

Viola Vanderbeek 

1961 (70th Anniversary) 

Madam President and Members, 

 When I feel tempted to reminisce I remind myself of the 

advice given in a book I read not long ago—the subject 

“How not to be a bore.” This is the advice. When you hear 

yourself saying, “I remember when …” – don’t continue — 

stop — for what you were going to tell might be thrilling to 

you, but is probably of little interest to your listener! 

 Of course, this is just a preamble to my memories of 

seventy years in the Musical Club which I have been asked 

to tell you about – which begins with –  

 I remember when, soon after we moved to Hartford in 

1891, I was asked to join a group of girls, all studying 

music, who met to play and sing for each other in their 

respective homes. Frances Johnson, who taught piano, was 

the leader – the rest were very amateurish, but enthusiastic 

and serious about their music. 

 As there were no records at first, the identity of these 

pioneers has always been shrouded in mystery. It seems 

after seventy years of oblivion that they deserve honorable 

mention in the annals of the club – so here they are: 

 Virginia Brown 

 Sarah and Alice Goodwin 

 Mary Bulkeley – twice 

 Mary Robinson, president 

 Grace and Mollie Plimpton  

 Sue Twichell 

 Lucy Taintor 

 

all friends of Fanny Johnson, living “on the Hill.” 

 It was the day of the “parlor musician” – so 

the little band soon grew into a sizeable club, but 

still without records until 1893, when Sarah 

Goodwin was appointed secretary and a simple 

set of rules adopted – concerning time of meeting, 

admission of new members, and this admonition 

“It is desired that the Club be as formal as 

possible, in order that strict attention be given to 

the music.” 

 This school girl phase passed, however, as 

more mature musicians and teachers came into 

the club. Soon we find the names of  

 Lillian Bissell 

 Maida Miner (now the indispensable Mrs. 

Bryant) 

 Mabel Wainwright 

 Marion Williams 

 Mrs. James Andrews 

 Mrs. Ansel Cook 

recorded as members. 

 I remember when Mrs. Cook (who had come 

to Hartford as a bride) was elected President in 

1895. Being a most resourceful and enthusiastic 

person who had had experience as a member of a 

club in Boston, she instituted many reforms – 

voting by ballot was adopted and a schedule of 

work for the entire season was prepared, which 

included a paper each week on the subject of the 

day. An important change during her regime was 

our move from the parlors to Room D in the 

Theological Seminary on Broad Street (now the 

Hartt School). Room D, having been designed as 

a class room for the budding clergy, certainly 

helped to give the desired formality to our 

meetings! But it was not until 1897, with Mrs. 

Andrews as President, that the Club became fully 

organized with a complete Executive Committee 

and the first Constitution and By-laws – in which 

the purpose of the Club was given as “The Study 

and Performance of the Best Music.” Later 

revised constitutions have enlarged upon this, but 

the fundamental principle has remained the same. 

 On special occasions fond relatives and 

indulgent friends had been invited to an evening 

meeting in the parlors and, later, in Hosmer Hall, 

also, and with this interested group as a nucleus 

the Associate Membership was founded – became 

very popular – and, as someone said, “The list 

sounded like the social register of the day.” 

 About this time it occurred to Miss Johnson 

that, with the support and financial backing of this 

larger group, the Club could venture to bring an 

Artist’s Recital and, after much discussion, 
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Edward MacDowell was decided upon. 

 An amusing incident happened at this recital. The 

Committee with much thought and considerable expense, 

had decorated the stage with palms and flowers – only to 

have Mr. MacDowell refuse to play until every leaf had 

been removed. We never knew if it was an allergy or 

temperament! 

 Encouraged by the success of the MacDowell recitals, 

the Club went a step further and, in 1900, brought 

Schumann-Heinck and later in the same season David 

Bispham. These artists drew capacity audiences in Unity 

Hall – so the policy of sponsoring the great musicians of 

the time was established and for many years Musical Club 

concerts were THE musical and social events of the 

season. 

 It is hard to realize, with the wealth of good music 

offered us now, how little there was in Hartford in the 

early years of this century and how few places were 

available for concerts – only Unity Hall on Pratt Street and 

Foot Guard Hall on high, both inaccessible and 

unattractive. 

 As time passed many of the great musicians and 

orchestras came to Hartford under other auspices – so it 

seemed that our mission in that field was accomplished. 

 But very little chamber music had been heard 

previously – so the Club confined its concerts to that type 

of music instead of the stellar attractions. Over the years, 

most of the famous quartets, trios, and intimate ensembles 

have been presented – to the gratification of members, 

press and public. 

 It is impossible, of course, to follow the Club’s 

activities fully through seventy years, so I have tried to 

give a picture of the formative years – when ideals and 

policies were established – and to summarize briefly on 

the middle period, when changes were not so fundamental. 

Much could be said of the steady development of the Club 

during this time under able and dedicated leadership and a 

large active membership capable of carrying through the 

most ambitious programs. This is a sample program that 

was presented for the season about 1910: 

 1. Emphasis on the large Rhythmic Unit  

 2. Emphasis on the Melodic Theme – treated 

contrapuntally 

 3. Emphasis on the Melodic Theme – treated 

discursively 

It would be a brave chairman who would dare suggest that 

today! Programs now are not so profound and prepared 

papers have long been abandoned – and it seemed the 

“study” of music had been lost. 

 So a Study Group (now called Musical Explorations) 

was started by Miss Rose and Mrs. Ellison – for the 

analysis and discussion of special compositions and 

the study of the modern trends in music, including 

electronics. This group, though small, contributes a 

great deal to the serious purpose of the Club. 

 In the revised Constitution of 1949, these 

additions were made to the purposes of the Club: 

 “To give assistance to worthy young musicians 

and to aid musical projects of an educational 

nature.” 

These larger objectives have broadened the interests 

and activities of the Club, which no longer lives to 

itself alone but has become part of community 

projects by contributions to the Symphony Society, 

to the Instrumental Foundation, and to the 

Connecticut Opera association. 

 Also, it has been possible to assist young artists 

and students with small loans and gifts – and part 

scholarships. 

 This has been made possible by the expansion of 

the Fund for Gifts and Scholarships. This Fund 

started modestly with gifts in memory of friends in 

the Club, but has been increased by proceeds from 

special Musicales to which members have so 

generously contributed. 

 These interests and efforts beyond our own 

group have given the Club a new dimension – and 

an enviable position in the community. 

 On this happy-note, I have brought the 

“Memories” up to the present and shall refrain from 

prophesying the future. So for this report, I realize 

that I have left much unsaid and much could have 

been said better, but it has been a labor of love. 

May I be personal? Many of you know how much 

the Club has meant to me these many years. So I 

can think of no better way to conclude than to 

express my deepest gratitude to the members whose 

confidence and friendship have made the Club such 

a rewarding part of my life. 

 I thank you – 

 Viola 

Vanderbeek 
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Reprinted with permission of the Publisher from the Fall 2015 issue of Connecticut Explored 
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Reprinted with permission of the Publisher from the Fall 2015 issue of Connecticut Explored 



14 
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Reprinted with permission of the Publisher from the Fall 2015 issue of Connecticut Explored 
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Reprinted with permission of the Publisher from the Fall 2015 issue of Connecticut Explored 
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The Storrs Fund and the Jolidon Concert 

Fund are named for two Musical Club 

benefactors 

Marjorie Jolidon was Musical Club Pres-
ident from 1995 to 1997.  She received 
music degrees from NYU and taught high 
school students for 8 years in Suffield and 
30 years in Bloomfield, as well as serving 
as organist at numerous Baptist churches 
in the area.  She loved dogs (especially 
Beagles) and served as treasurer of the 
Farmington Kennel Club.  She and her 
husband bought a much-beloved seaside 
cottage in the 1950s in Old Saybrook.  It 
was there that she spent her final years af-
ter her husband died.  With no children 
and no family members remaining, Marjo-
rie decided to give back to the musical arts 
in Connecticut and divided her residual 
estate among Hartford Symphony, Good-
speed Opera House, Musical Club of Hart-
ford, the Katherine Hepburn Cultural Arts 
Center and the Hartford Guild of Organ-
ists. Musical Club has designated her gift 
to support guest artist concerts given by 
the club and  now entitled the Jolidon 
Concert Series. 
 
Evelyn Bonar Storrs joined Musical Club 
in 1918.  At her death, in 1989, she was 94 
years old and had been a member for over 
70 years.  She was a gifted pianist who 
taught briefly before her marriage to Dr. 
Ralph W. Storrs, of the Storrs, CT family, 
and head of OB/GYN at Hartford Hospi-
tal. After her marriage she rarely attended 
meetings, but was in contact with mem-
bers and continued to pay dues for all 70 
years.  After the death of her only daugh-
ter and her husband, she became reclusive 
and spent most time listening to classical 
music on the radio and playing the stock 
market with considerable success. After a 
brief visit from one of our members with 
flowers and a certificate given to all 50+ 
year members that day, she changed her 
will.  Together with four other organiza-
tions in Hartford, Musical Club annually 
receives 1/5 of the interest on her estate to 
be used exclusively for “Scholarships for 
talented and advanced students of the pi-
ano.”   

Top photo, top row: Laura Holleran, 1987-89, Mary Lane, 1985-87, Ruth Dorsey, 1954-

55, Marybeth Zimmerman, 1970-72, Jean Schuler, 1968-70, Sarah Swett, 1977-79, Jane 

Bartlett, 1979-81, Audrey Lindner, 1981-83. Bottom row: Janet Williams, 1955-56, 

Carol Hunt, 1989-91, Sandra Ann raig, 1993-95, Marjorie Jolidon, 1995-97, Joan 

Niiler, 1991-93 [Photo 1998] 

2012: Anne Mayo and Walter Mayo, 2012-14, Ellen 

Ma, 2010-12, Barbara Pond, 2008-10 

Missing from the above photos: Geraldine Douglass Nickerson, 1967-

68, and Mrs. Donald H. Burr, 1959-61 

2006: Betty Ohlheiser, 1975-77, Florence Bowmar, 2000-02, Laura Hol-

leran, 1987-89, Carol Hunt, 1989-91, Joan Niiler, 1991-93, Mimi Kennedy, 

1983-85, Sandra Ann Craig, 1993-95, Robert Connell, 2006-08, Patricia 

Gronbeck, 1997-2000. 

2014: Linda MacGougan, 3014-2016, 

with pianist Claire Huang-ci 

Colette Switaj, 2002-04 

2014: Susan Allen, 2004-06, Mimi Kenne-

dy, 1983-85 

Past Presidents and Benefactors of Musical Club  
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